CR Access System Manual V4.8



Vidicode Blauw-roodlaan 140 2718 SK Zoetermeer The Netherlands Phone +31(0)79 3617181 Fax +31(0)79 3618092 **Sales** +31(0)79 3471010 **Support** +31(0)79 3471005 vidicode

Email vidicode@vidicode.nl Internet www.vidicode.nl

2 Call Recorder Access System Manual ©2009-2014 Vidicode®

Contents

1	Mer	nu and buttons	8
	1.1	Menu	8
	1.2	The Play back section	8
	1.2.1	Recorder buttons	8
	1.2.2	Display and volume control	8
	1.2.3	The tool buttons	9
	1.2.4	Status icons	10
2	Soft	ware installation and configuration	11
	2.1	Installation	.11
	2.2	Configuration	12
	2.3	Connections	12
	2.4	Language	13
	2.5	FTP Profile	
	2.6	Link to Recorder	
-	2.6.1	Communications Log	15
	2.6.2	FTP Link Time out	16
	2.6.3	FTP Passive protocol	16
	2.6.4	Fax options	16
	2.6.5	Delete Source after conversion	16
	2.6.6	Stop searching when no fax found after Max seconds	17
	2.6.7	Configure the recorder and the software for fax	17
	2.6.8	Change the access to a listed recorder	17
	2.6.9	Remove a recorder	1/
	2.6.10	Reset Timetrame	1/
	2.7	Display	.18
	2.8	Security and CD's	. 18
	2.8.1	Password software	19
	2.8.2	Password Options	19
	2.8.3	CryptoCard Functions	20
	2.8.4	Building CD Archives	20
	2.9	Data Storage	.20
	2.10	Schedule	20
3	Wor	king with the Access system	22
	3.1.1	Lay-out of the program	23
	3.2	The Archive tab	23
	3.2.1	View Archive Browser	24
	3.2.2	The selected archive	24

3.2.3	To open a remote archive	24
3.2.4	Select Main Archive	
3.3	Working with the Archive	27
3.3.1	Update Database	27
3.4	Records and Recordings	28
3.4.1	Download recordings immediately	
3.4.2	Mark to download later	29
3.4.3	Download all recordings	
3.4.4	Removing records	
3.4.5	Play back of recordings	
3.5	Using the Sound Editor	
3.5.1	Edit the (copy of) the recording	
3.5.2	Zooming in on a file	
3.5.3	Undo action	
3.6	Export a selected file	
3.6.1	E-mail a file	
3.6.2	Export and attach to e-mail	
3.7	Assigning names to recordings	
3.8	Remove encryption	
3.9	Send in e-mail	
3.10	Fax converter	37
3,10.1	View Faxes	20
	view ruxes	
4 Mar	naging your archives	39
4 Mar 4.1	naging your archives The Archive Browser	39
4 Mar 4.1 4.2	naging your archives The Archive Browser To open a new archive	
4 Mar 4.1 4.2 4.3	The Archive Browser To open a new archive at an earlier date	
4 Mar 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.3.1	The Archive Browser To open a new archive To begin a new archive at an earlier date Reset Timeframe.	39 39 40 41 41
4 Mar 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.3.1 4 4	The Archive Browser To open a new archive To begin a new archive at an earlier date Reset Timeframe Closed Archives	
4 Mar 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.3.1 4.4 4.4 1	To begin a new archive at an earlier date Reset Timeframe	39 39 40 41 41 42 43
4 Mar 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.3.1 4.4 4.4.1 4.5	The Archive Browser To open a new archive To begin a new archive at an earlier date Reset Timeframe Closed Archives To re open a closed Archive: Remote Archives	39 39 40 41 41 42 43 43
4 Mar 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.3.1 4.4 4.4.1 4.5 4.5 1	The Archive Browser To open a new archive To begin a new archive at an earlier date Reset Timeframe Closed Archives To re open a closed Archive: Remote Archives	39 39 40 41 41 42 43 43
4 Mar 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.3.1 4.4 4.4.1 4.5 4.5.1 4.5.2	The Archive Browser To open a new archive To begin a new archive at an earlier date Reset Timeframe Closed Archives To re open a closed Archive: Remote Archives Link to remote Archive Export an Archive	38 39 39 40 41 41 41 42 43 43 44 44
4 Mar 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.3.1 4.4 4.4.1 4.5 4.5.1 4.5.2 4.6	The Archive Browser To open a new archive To begin a new archive at an earlier date Reset Timeframe Closed Archives To re open a closed Archive: Remote Archives Link to remote Archive Export an Archive The Recycle Bin	38 39 39 40 41 41 42 43 43 43 44 44
4 Mar 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.3.1 4.4 4.4.1 4.5 4.5.1 4.5.2 4.6 5 Second	The Archive Browser To open a new archive To begin a new archive at an earlier date Reset Timeframe Closed Archives To re open a closed Archive: Remote Archives Link to remote Archive Export an Archive The Recycle Bin	38 39 39 40 41 41 42 43 43 44 44 44 44
4 Mar 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.3.1 4.4 4.4.1 4.5 4.5.1 4.5.2 4.6 5 Seal	naging your archives The Archive Browser To open a new archive To begin a new archive at an earlier date Reset Timeframe Closed Archives To re open a closed Archive: Remote Archives Link to remote Archive Export an Archive The Recycle Bin Continent the linking	39 39 40 41 41 42 43 43 43 44 45 46
4 Mar 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.3.1 4.4 4.4.1 4.5 4.5.1 4.5.2 4.6 5 Seat 5.1	The Archive Browser To open a new archive To begin a new archive at an earlier date Reset Timeframe Closed Archives To re open a closed Archive: Remote Archives Link to remote Archive Export an Archive The Recycle Bin ch and sort	38 39 39 40 41 41 41 42 43 43 43 44 44 44 44 45 46 46
4 Mar 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.3.1 4.4 4.4.1 4.5 4.5.1 4.5.2 4.6 5 Seat 5.1 5.2	The Archive Browser To open a new archive To begin a new archive at an earlier date Reset Timeframe Closed Archives To re open a closed Archive: Remote Archives Link to remote Archive Export an Archive The Recycle Bin ch and sort Sorting the listing	38 39 39 40 41 41 41 43 43 43 43 43 44 44 44 44 44 44 44 44
4 Mar 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.3.1 4.4 4.4.1 4.5 4.5.1 4.5.2 4.6 5 Seat 5.1 5.2 5.2.1	 aging your archives The Archive Browser To open a new archive To begin a new archive at an earlier date Reset Timeframe Closed Archives To re open a closed Archive: Remote Archives Link to remote Archive Export an Archive The Recycle Bin rch and sort Sorting the listing Search by Date and / or Call Duration 	38 39 39 40 41 41 41 42 43 43 43 44 44 44 44 45 46 46 46 46
4 Mar 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.3.1 4.4 4.4.1 4.5 4.5.1 4.5.2 4.6 5 Seat 5.1 5.2 5.2.1 5.2.2	 aging your archives The Archive Browser To open a new archive To begin a new archive at an earlier date Reset Timeframe Closed Archives Closed Archives To re open a closed Archive: Remote Archives Link to remote Archive Export an Archive The Recycle Bin rch and sort Searching for records Search by Date and / or Call Duration Search by Telephone number 	38 39 39 40 41 41 42 43 43 43 44 44 44 45 46 46 46 46 46 46

5.2.4	Search by Other properties	
6 Arc	hiving recordings on CD's	50
6.1	Add recordings to CD Archives	50
6.2	View CD Archives	51
6.3	Make back-up on CD	52
6.4	To clear the CD Archives	54
6.5	Setting the size of the CD Archives	54
6.6	Import Call Recorder CD	54
7 Enc	rypted recordings	56
7.1	Configuration for decryption	56
7.2	To play a recording using the Crypto Card.	57
7.3	To store a recording in decrypted format	58
8 Cha	rts and Tables	59
9 Oth	er Program options	61
9.1	File menu	
9.1.1	Print list of recordings	
9.2	Archive menu	61
9.2.1	Archive statistics	61
9.2.2	Delete this Archives	62
9.2.3	Recovery	
9.3	The View menu	62
9.3.1	Toolbar	
9.3.2	Lett Area	
9.5.5	Move to system tray	
10 (In Line Product Undate	6 <i>1</i>
	ACKNOWIEdgements	
11.1	Privacy	65
11.2	Liability	65
17 I	ndex	67

6 Call Recorder Access System Manual ©2009-2014 Vidicode®

Introduction

The CR Access System is a PC application that gives access to Vidicode Call Recorders on a network.

The program can retrieve the contents of Call Recorders and present them as a database. A selection of the recordings or all recordings can be downloaded to the PC and can be played using the loudspeakers of the PC. Using the software is the most common way to work with and listen to the recordings.

The Access System can be used as a back up system for the Call Recorders. It supports automated transfers to network drives and it can be used to give other users on the network access to stored databases of recordings.

The software includes various tools to work with the recordings such as a statistics module to analyze the telephone traffic of an organization, a tool to make back-ups on CD's and an optional module to convert recordings of fax transmissions back into the original document.

The Access System also supports the use of Call Recorder Crypto Cards in a USB card reader.

To use the software a network connection is required. Normally this will be a connection to recorders on the same network. Alternatively it can be to databases of recordings stored on network drives.

1 Menu and buttons

To be able to work with this software in an effective way, it is necessary to know what can be found where. Although we have tried to make the software as intuitive as possible, we think it is useful to provide some explanation.

1.1 Menu

The Call Recorder Access System has 7 menu's See figure below:



How to work with the menu is described in § 3 "Working with the Acces System" The Tools menu option is described in § 2.2 Configuration.

1.2 The Play back section

The software has recorder buttons, volume controls and buttons to access and handle the database, CD's, statistics etc.



The playback tool buttons basically have the same functionality as in all standard media players





The **display** will show the Name and Telephone number of the recording being played, the position in the recording you are at and the total duration of the call.

The playback section has a **slider** and a button in the slider. The slider is used to adjust the volume. The button in the slider can be used to change the playback position.

The mute button alternates between Mute off

and Mute on

-(j. **(**))



1.2.3 The tool buttons

The tool buttons perform the following functions:



- 1. Update database
- 2. Transfer to PC, Selected records
- 3. Transfer to PC, Marked records
- 4. Transfer to PC, All records
- 5. Delete selection
- 6. Stop ongoing transfer of records or recordings
- 7. Send in e-mail
- 8. Lock program
- 9. Open in Sound Editor
- 10. Statistics
- 11. Add to CD Archives
- 12. Options
- 13. View Fax

1.2.4 Status icons

Once the list of recordings has been retrieved, it is possible to tell whether a recording has been downloaded or not, if it is marked to be downloaded and if it was an incoming or an out going call, by the icons displayed next to the other information.

HE ALCONVE ACCOUNT VIEW FILL LOCE	k Help												
•				Tele	Nafan (1986 - 2033 22727		-					*	
🗗 🗗 💕 💕	8	â (i 💒 📶 🤇	5 🗶 🚍									
. •	Date & Time	Daration	Local Number	Remote Bumber	Connected MSN		un.	Card	Compression	Notes	_		
	16-9-2009 12 33 28	00:01:10		402152144586	3471026	20	1	_	G 723 High				
Archive	15-9-2029 12 30:20	00:00:32	793610092	_ 😋 306391290	3471001	30	10	_	Recorder fax G.7				
	16-9-2009 13:24:06	00:15:36	783471005	\$ 487551155	3471005	90	2	_	0.723 High				
krwnloadt	16-8-2009 13:22:00	00:03:13	793617181	\$ 306391.209	3471026	99	8	_	0.723 High				
	16-0-2009 12 13 46	00.24:29	793471026	\$\$ 41443172084	3471028	20	6	_	0.723 Hgh				
Beardowd schedure	15-9-2009 12:07:12	00:00:03	593471046	\$ 300417373	3471000	20	1	_	G 723 High				
	16-9-2009 12:06:20	00:16:42	- 783471005	_ C 620111005	3471005	90	3	_	9 723 High				
	16-8-2009 13:04:26	00:02:14	783471026	482152144568	3471036	99	11	_	0.723 High				
r hinner	16-0-2009 12:58:40	00:00:59	793617181	\$ \$\$2996473	3471028	98	1	_	0.723 High				
	15-9-2009 12 47:24	00:12:45	3471025	441212482037		20	ż	_	G 723 High				
Yiew Archine Browser	16-9-2009 12 46:24	00:02:16	780471005	\$ 706128540	3471038	90	12	_	0.723 High				
	10-0-2000 12 40:00	00:00:02	700471005		0471005	90	11	_	0.72016gh				
	16-8-2009 12:38:10	00:01:25	3471022	. \$ 786305555	786305555	99	5	_	0.723 High				
	16-9-2009 12 36 52	00:04:30	3471000	611303018		20	4	_	G 723 High				
	15-9-2009 12:09:30	00:00:13	793471054	. 63	3471054	20	12	_	G 723 High				
	16-9-2009 12:00:10	00:01:01	- 780471054	· · ·	3471054	90	10		0.723 High				
	16-8-2009 11:54:52	00:01:35	- 789471054	60	3471064	99	6	_	0.723 High				
	16-9-2009 11:46:48	00:01:52	8471054	<u>C</u> 10817777		99	2		0.723 High				
	16-0-2009 11:46:14	00.00.05	3471054	700205722		20	1		0.723 High				
	15-9-2022 11:43:44	00:03:55	- 793017101	442004040732	3471054	20	14	_	G 723 High				
	16-9-2009 11:41:02	00:00:21	783471046	C 100417373	3471000	90	7		0.723 High				
	16-9-2009 11:30:52	00:00:25	- 789471005	C* 665860920	3471000	99	12		0.723 Hgh				
	16-8-2009 11:30.46	00:14:00	783471026	462152144566	3471036	99	8	_	0.723 High				
	16-0-2009 11:22:24	00:00:15	793471005	C* 05580923	3471000	20	7	_	0.723 High				
	16-9-2022 11:20:20	00:02:25	3471046	300417373	302417373	20	15		G 723 High				
	15-9-2029 11:19:40	00:00:30		300417737		30	13	_	0 723 High				
	13-42-23 Data Cont 13-42-23 Socket C 13-42-23 File Close 13-42-23 File Close 13-42-24 Transfer 13-42-24 221 Close	rel Channe losed sd ng data con rata seas 4 ng control o	d Closed \$7616 Bytes F mostion 4525 Dytes per second correction	lacelined									
						-							

is the icon for "In recorder". The recording has not (yet) been downloaded to the PC.

 $\mathbb Z$ is the icon for "Marked". The recording has been marked to download to the PC any other time.

is the icon for "Downloaded". The recording has been downloaded to the PC and can be played back, attached to an e-mail etc.

is the icon for "Outgoing call"

is the icon for "Incoming call"

2 Software installation and configuration

2.1 Installation

The CR Access System has been tested on Microsoft Windows XP, Windows Vista, Windows 7 & 8.

To install you must run the setup module from CD (the Vidicode Application Disk) or from our web server. To install the software, first select the language for the setup program. The initial dialogue may appear in another language (usually the language of your system).

The next steps are the acceptance of the license agreement, entering user information and the Licence Key. This Licence Key can be found on the letter accompanying the Installation disk and manual.

Next you will be prompted to enter the location of the program files, the program's shortcuts and if you want the Setup program to create a desktop icon for the CR Access System or not.

NOTE: Consider where you want to store the Database and Settings The option is to store the Database and Settings in a custom location. The default location is in your 'My Documents' folder. There are three possible reasons to opt for a custom location:

- If you are working on a PC that has more than one user and you want to avoid that there will be different databases and configurations for different users
- If you plan to store a large amount of data, many recordings, in the databases and you expect that the amount of data will not fit into your 'My Documents' Folder
- If you plan to give others remote access to the database, which normally will not be possible with your My Documents folder

Usually the 'My Documents' folder will be the right choice.

Now the Setup program will present your choices and ask you if you are ready to install the program. When you accept the program will be installed on your PC.

2.2 Configuration

The configuration that is required depends on the way the program is used.

Normally you will use the Access System to connect to the Call Recorders on your network. In this case the network address, the password and the name of the recorder must be set.

The alternative way to use the program is to open a remote database created by another user of the CR Access System.

2.3 Connections

To connect to a Call Recorder a network connection between the PC and the recorder is required. Provided all the links are made and there are no firewalls that prevent the access, even a connection across the internet is possible.

Start the Call Recorder Access System by clicking the Icon on the desktop.

It will look similar to the picture below. The call database is still empty.



2.4 Language

If you want the software to be displayed in any other language than English, start with changing the language before you go ahead with the configuration. The software's language can be changed on any given moment, but for the purpose of the configuration it may be easier to start with setting the language.

 Select language
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •
 •

Open the Menu Tools – Language and click on the desired language.

At this moment you can choose: French, UK English, US English, German, Dutch, Italian and Spanish.

2.5 FTP Profile

The software has to communicate with the call Recorder. The first thing you need to do is make the FTP connection as described below.

- Select Tools from the menu.
- Select Options
- Select FTP Profiles.
- Click New

The following dialogue will appear:

Recorder Name		Recorder ID
IP Name or IP Address		Allow access to recorder
FTP ID		
FTP Password		Reset timeframe
Port #	21	

Here you must fill in the fields that contain the Recorder name, IP name or address, FTP ID, FTP Password and Port number (default 21).

- Fill in the Recorder name, This can be any name it is usually easier to remember a name than a number.
- Fill in the IP Name or IP address. Your systems operator can give you the IP address of the recorder or you must find it yourself using the LAN menu of the recorder(s).
- The FTP ID is usually 0000
- The FTP password can be a general password for this recorder or a password specific for you, which will restrict the downloads you can make to only your own conversations. Further information on this topic can be found in de Call Recorder's manual.
- By default the check box "Allow access to the recorder" is checked.
- The port number is usually 21, ask your Systems operator which number is should be if 21 does not work.
- The Reset timeframe button allows you to change the first date from which the software will list the recordings.
- Click OK if you are satisfied with the FTP profiles.

2.6 Link to Recorder

Now you have linked the software, via FTP to one or more specific Call Recorders. The specifications of the connections can be set in Options – Link to Recorders

There are four windows in this dialogue:

Communications Log, FTP Link Time out, FTP Passive Protocol and Fax Connection Options.

d Options		
FTP Profiles Link to Recorders Display Security and CD's Data storage Schedule Language	Communications Log Communications Log FTP Link Time Out Timeout 10 Can be Low for LAN (eg 30) Must be High for Internet (eg 120) FTP Passive protocol	Fax Conversion Options Image: Delete Source after Conversion Image: Convert after Automatic Download Image: Stop searching when no fax found after Max seconds Image: Max seconds of recording to search for fax
	Аррју	Cancel

2.6.1 Communications Log

To keep track of the network communication taking place between the PC and the Call Recorders, it is possible to show the network communication (FTP) details at the bottom of the main window.

- In the menu choose View Network Communication Details to enable this feature.
- Check Log to File to make a copy of the logging.

The log file is called 'FTP.log' and is usually located in the Archives directory (default My Documents\CallRecorderArchives). Every time the application is started, the log file is cleared.

With the Menu option View – Network Communication Details it is possible to follow the transfer on screen. You will see:

Vidicode Call Recorder Access	System - Archive	16-9-200	9 (Working Archive)								
File Archive Ection wew Fax 100	к Нар										
0			775200	CAALAS BARANO							
• •	•		Telephone : 61130301					-16	(the (-22 4 0)
: 🖻 💕 💕 🕈	2 8		ì 💒 🖬 📀	*							
: 9	Date & Time										
	16-9-2009 13:33:28	00:01:10	793471026	492152144566	3471026	9Đ	1	 G.723 High			_
Archive Search	16-9-2009 13:30:20	00:00:32	793618092	306391290	3471001	9B	10	 Recorder fax G.7			
	16-9-2009 13:24:06	00:15:36	793471005	497551155	3471005	9B	2	 G.723 High			
Download:	16-9-2009 13:22:00	00:03:13	793617181 4	306391208	3471026	9B	8	 G.723 High			
	16-9-2009 13:13:46	00:24:29	793471026 •	41443172064	3471026	9B	6	 G.723 High			
Download coloriton	16-9-2009 13:07:12	00.00.06	793471046 •	302417373	3471000	9B	1	 G.723 High			
	16-9-2009 13:06:20	00:16:42	793471005	620111065	3471005	9Đ	3	 G.723 High			
	16-9-2009 13:04:26	00:02:14	793471026	492152144566	3471026	9B	11	 G.723 High			
Archivory	16-9-2009 12:58:40	00:00:59	793617181	332996473	3471026	9Đ	1	 G.723 High			
a chivea.	16-9-2009 12:47:24	00:12:46	3471005	441212482037		9B	7	 G.723 High			
View Archive Browser	16-9-2009 12:46:24	00:02:16	793471005	705128540	3471038	9B	12	 G.723 High			
	16-9-2009 12:46:06	00:00:02	793471005	705128540	3471005	9B	11	 G.723 High			
	16-9-2009 12:39:10	00:01:25	3471022 •	786305555	786305555	9B	5	 G.723 High			
Select Recyre bill	16-9-2009 12:36:52	00.04:30	- 3471000	611303018		98	4	 G.723 High			
	16-9-2009 12:09:30	00:00:13	793471054	<u> </u>	3471054	9Đ	12	 G.723 High			
	•		~	-			52325			33333333	E I
	14:08:38 Transfer (14:08:38 Data Port 14:08:38 200 Okay 14:08:38 Data Conto 14:08:38 150 Openii 14:08:38 Bata Conto 14:08:38 Socket Ch	ate was 15 1524 ng ASCII m rol Channel rol Channel osed	4640 Bytes per second I Connection ode connection I Closed 748544 Bytes Rec	cived							

In the figure above the lower part of the dialogue shows the Network Communication Details.

2.6.2 FTP Link Time out

The Time out for the FTP connection to the recorders can be set. FTP time out can be low if you are on a local network (LAN), e.g. 10 -30. When connecting to recorders on a large network the time out should be raised to 60 or 90, when the connection is via Internet, raise the time out to 120.

2.6.3 FTP Passive protocol

Enable FTP passive protocol only when the software has a problem accessing the call recorder because of a firewall locking the FTP communication.

2.6.4 Fax options

When the option Fax recording is installed on the call recorder, recordings of fax transmissions can be converted by the Call Recorder Access System back to the original image. The following options are available.

2.6.5 Delete Source after conversion This will delete the audio record after successful conversion to fax image. The fax image will be attached to the record in the database.

Convert after automatic download

Will convert all the recordings of fax transmissions into the original image after automatic download of the recordings.

2.6.6 Stop searching when no fax found after Max seconds. Set a maximum time for the converter to probe a recording for a fax transmission. When a combined answering machine / fax machine is in use, it could take a relatively long time for a fax transmission in a recording to start.

• Click Apply after you are satisfied with the options set.

2.6.7 Configure the recorder and the software for fax Faxes can only be reproduced from the original audio signal of the fax transmission. Therefore in the configuration of the Call Recorder audio compression must be switched off for the fax lines.

In the database Faxes will be identifiable by Compression, it reads Recorder Fax G 7.11

2.6.8 Change the access to a listed recorder To change access to a recorder

• Click on the folder icon.

When open, the recorder can be accessed with the access system. When closed, the software can not access the recorder. The recorder will however remain listed in the database of recorders and the access can be re-established by opening the folder icon.

- 2.6.9 Remove a recorder
- Select a recorder in the list
- press the **Delete button**.

	New		<u>E</u> dit			Delete
 				\sim		
ID	Recorder Name	IP Address	IP Name	FTP ID	FTP	Recorder Access
9B	anything2	192.168.0.40		0000	21	🔁

The program will ask for acknowledgement before clearing the profile from the list.

2.6.10 Reset Timeframe

The CR Access System keeps track of the last retrieved record while updating the database. This is used to be able to add new calls only to the database.

When you start a new database, you may want to reset the timeframe for the recorder. Please refer to § 4.3.1 for more information.

2.7 Display

In the display dialogue the user can specify which database columns he wants to be visible. For instance: Date & time, Internal number, Note's etc.

In the lower part of the dialogue the Grid Preferences can be set.

• Check "Can change Column Order" if you want to be able to put columns more to the right or left.

After changing the column order this check will disappear, should you want to change the column order again, you have to check this option again.

- Check the option "Auto Size Columns" if you want the software to size the columns to fit the window.
- Click Apply after you are satisfied with the options set.

d Options		
	Visible Columns	
FTP Profiles	✓ Date and Time	Filename in PC and Recorder
Link to Recorders	Archiving options	✓ Linenumber ✓ Line Name
Display	Local Number Source Incoming or Outgoing	Remote Telephonenumber Name of Remote Telephonenumber Connected MSN
Security and CD's	Image: Index and the second	Name Connected MSN
Data storage	CallRecorder Name	Local Fax Name Remote FaxID Bemote Fax Name
Schedule	Code for compression technique used	Fax Bitrate
Language	Grid Preferences	
	Can Change Column Order	
	Apply	Cancel

2.8 Security and CD's

The security and CD's part is an important part of protecting the Call Recorder Access System from unauthorised usage.

Protecting the actual recordings can be arranged using encryption, this is possible if you purchased one or more CryptoCard sets.

	Password software	
FTP Profiles	User 0: Supervisor 🗾 Username	
ink to Recorders	Enter password twice to avoid mistakes	elete User
	Edit User S	ave User
Display		
	Password Options	
Security and CD's	Ask on startup Ask to unlock	
Data storage	Crypto Card Functions	іх. 30)
Schedule	- Building CD Archives	
	Haring of Holling of Providence CD	
Language	Maximum megabytes on CD [001	
	Usage Log: C:\Documents and Settings\eva\Mijn documenten\CallRecorderArchi	ves\
	T Make log	et path

2.8.1 Password software

To set a password for entering the software, the user must be identified first. By default User 0 is the supervisor. The Supervisor can set usernames and passwords for other users.

Initially the password for supervisors is 000000. This should be altered by the supervisor at first use.

- Select a user (that has not been named yet) from the dropdown box
- Click the Edit User button
- Enter the Username
- Enter the Password (6 positions use at least 2 digits and 2 characters)
- Enter the Password again for confirmation
- Click the Save user button

Repeat this sequence for every user.

2.8.2 Password Options

• Check the checkboxes Ask on Start up and Ask to Unlock.

NOTE: Should you not check these checkboxes the users will still be able to open the Application without entering the Password.

Once a password has been set, and the check boxes checked, it will be asked for on start up of the software and to unlock the application after it has been locked manually using the Lock button in the tool bar.



2.8.3 CryptoCard Functions

If you purchased CryptoCards as an option with your call recorder, and you use an external (USB) Crypto Card Reader, you should check the checkbox "Use Card Reader'. The PIN code timeout is set in minutes, It allows you to perform several actions on one or more encrypted recordings before the PIN code is asked again. The PIN code will be asked again after the specified time.

2.8.4 Building CD Archives

With this option the maximum size of the CD archive can be set. This value is set at 700Mb by default, because that is the most common CD-R size. Should you use CD-R with another capacity, it is advised to modify the maximum CD size to match the capacity of the CD-R you are using.

2.9 Data Storage

The Archives directory is the default location where new Archives are created. The path will be set to C:\ Documents and Settings\user\My documents\CallRecorderArchives. If you want the Archives to be stored at another location, specify the path here.

The Options path is the location where the main settings of the Call Recorder Access System itself are stored.

- Use the Browse button to find another location.
- After changing the Data storage location, you will have to restart the Call Recorder Access System.

(Secondary settings are stored in APPDATA%\Vidicode\CRAccess) Multi User

If an Archive is to be shared between to people using different PC's, both users should set the same paths for Data Storage and Options. Both Archives and Options should be stored on your PC or Network.

2.10 Schedule

Some options can be scheduled, like Unattended download of recordings, or unattended download of Listing of recordings and the deletion of expired data. The start up procedure can be specified.

Options		×
FTP Profiles	Unattended download operation - for IP/FTP connections only After every:	
Link to Recorders	© 1 Hour © 2 Hours © 3 Hours © 6 Hours © 12 Hours © 1 Minute © 5 Minutes © 15 Minutes © 30 Minutes	
Display	C 24 Hours at	
Security and CD's	Download Listings Only (No Recordings)	
Data storage	Starup Procedures ☐ Minimise Program on StartUp for Permanent Unattended Operation	
Schedule	Start when Windows is loaded Start when this user signs on Start manually	
Language		
	Removal of expired data Automatic removal on program exit 365 Number of days until data are removed	
	Apply Cancel	

- Check 'After every' and
- Choose the desired interval.

If you want to download only the Listing, not the actual recordings, also

• check Download Listings only.

Startup procedures

'Minimize program on start-up' places the application in the System Tray. The program can be started in three different ways.

- Automatically when any user signs on

- Automatically when the current user signs on

- Manually

The program can not start if no user signed on in Windows.

Removal of expired data

In some countries and situations it is obligatory to remove recordings after a set amount of time.

In the Call Recorder Access System there are two options for automatic removal:

• Automatic removal on program exit.

Which means all recordings will be erased from the database when you close the application, and

• Number of days until data are removed.

Specify the amount of days before the recordings are erased from the system.

Click Apply after you are satisfied with the options set.

3 Working with the Access system

When you have completed the installation and configuration of the application, you can start working with it.

First of all you will have to download the listing of recordings from the Call recorder(s) your Access system is connected to.



Now you can use the IIII [Update Database] button

or the [Update list of recordings] button in the Download section of the left menu, to download the listing (not the actual recordings) to the PC.

Once you have downloaded the listing, several different actions can be done on the database.

Some or all recordings can be downloaded to the PC (note that downloading all recordings might take a considerable amount of time).

All actions can be started from the Main Menu or using the right mouse click or using the tool buttons above the listing.

Vidicode Call Recorder Access S	ystem - Arc	hive 16-9	-2009 (Wor	king	Archive)							
File Archive Action View Fax Tools	Help											
	•	Te	Name : Iephone : 361	3876					-16.			
- 6° 6° 6° 1	9 😣		<u> </u>		6	*						
: •	Date & Time											-
	11-9-2009 18:	00.00 💻	3471034	C	S6132	S6132	1	9B	00000 Emp	y		
Archive Search	11-9-2009 17:	00:01: 🜉	793471022	60	638225488	3471022	_ 7	9B	G.72	3 High		
	11-9-2009 16:	00.00: 💻	793618092	60	356851191	3471001	_ 4	9B	Rec	rder fi		
Download:	11-9-2009 16:	00:04:	3471080	C	17044355465		_ 15	9B	G.72	3 High		
Update list of recordings	11-9-2009 1	Update Da	tabase	~ 0	793613876	3471000	_ 11	9B	G.72	3 High		
Download ealaction	11-9-2009 1	Select for t	transfer to PC	•	Selection	3613876_	_ 12	9B	G.72	3 High		
Download sciection	11-9-2009 1	Delete Sele	o PC action	8	All Deselect All	3613876_	_ 11	9B	G.72	3 High		
Stop action	11-9-2009 1	Restore Se	election	2	793613876	3471000	9	9Đ	G.72	3 High		
Archines:	11-9-2009 1	Export as * Remove Er	*.WAV	1	3613876	793613876_	_ 10	9B	G.72	3 High		
	11-9-2009 1	Complete M	Name Fields		361.3876	793613876	9	9B	G.72	3 High		
View Archive Browser	11-9-2009 1	Send in e-r	nail und Editor		793613876	3471000	2	9B	G.72	3 High		
Select Main Archive	11-9-2009 16	00.01:	793471093	V.	793613876	3471000	_ 7	9B	G.72	3 High		
Colort Dondo Pin	11-9-2009 16:	00.00	3471000	C	3613876	793613876_	8	9B	G.72	3 High		
	11-9-2009 15:	00.00	793471093	3	793613876	3471000	_ 8	9B	G.72	3 High		
	11-9-2009 15:	00.00	3471000	C	3613876	793613876_	_ 7	9B	G.72	3 High		
	11-9-2009 15:	00:00	793471093	64	793613876	3471000	5	9B	G.72	3 High		-
	11:25:33 Data 11:25:33 200 (11:25:33 Data 11:25:33 150 (11:25:33 Data 11:25:33 14:25	Port 1850 Dkay Control CF Dpening AS Control CF 5:34 Socket	nannel Conne SCII mode cor nannel Closed Closed	ction inect 1738	ion Bytes Receiv	ed						

3.1.1 Lay-out of the program

The lay-out of the program is divided in five sections. The menu bar, the playback section, the tool buttons, the archive and search tabs and the listing in the main screen.

3.2 The Archive tab

The archive tab has two sections and six shortcut buttons.

In the **Download** section the short cut buttons are: [Update list of recordings], [Download selection] and [Stop action].

In the **Archive** section of the tab the shortcut buttons are: [View archive browser], [Select main archive] and [Select recycle bin]

3.2.1 View Archive Browser

The archive browser is used to select archives. It allows you keep track of four types of archives.

The **Main Archive** is the archive that you are working with when you are connected to one or more Call Recorders

The **Closed Archives** are earlier used main archives. It is a list of all archives in your archive directory. The idea is that, after a while, you close an archive so it doesn't become too large to handle.

The **Remote Archives** are read only archives. Usually remote archives are archives placed on a server. They can be the Main Archive and Closed Archives of another user. This can be useful if many users want to have access to the recorded calls.

The **Recycle Bin** is an archive used as the intermediate state when you delete a recording from an archive.

3.2.2 The selected archive

The selected archive is shown as a list of all recordings. The archive is a database. Every row in the archive represents a record of a call. The various properties of the records are distributed over corresponding columns.

Use the Shortcut button [Select Main Archive] to go back to the main archive.

3.2.3 To open a remote archive

Remote Archives are read-only archives for viewing and play back. When an archive is shared by multiple users, only one of them should update the database.

To open a remote archive, you must create a link to it.

• Select 'Archive' from the menu bar and then 'Remote Archives' and 'Add link to Archive Browser'.



• Select a directory where the dialogue indicates an archive. If there is no valid archive in the directory, the dialogue will indicate 'No archive in this directory'.



• Click OK to confirm.

This Archive can now be chosen to be the main archive.



In the example we have opened the Archive browser. Click on the Archive Icon \blacksquare to open the remote archive.

Once you have opened the archive, you can make it the Main Archive

- Go to main Menu -> Archive -> Remote Archives and
- select the option Remote is my main Archive.

3.2.4 Select Main Archive

The Shortcut button Select Main Archive can be used to go back to the Main Archive immediately, after you have selected a Closed or Remote Archive earlier, for instance to search for a specific recording. Read more about the search function in §5.2

3.3 Working with the Archive

What you see is a listing of the records in the database. The listing provides information about the recording. (Date and Time, Duration etc) The icons show whether a recording is on the Call Recorder or has already been downloaded to your PC.

didicade Call Recorder Access	System - Archiv	e 16-9-20	009 (Working Arch	rive)							
File Archive Action New Fax 100	ie Heb										
			Name : Telephone : 703	3076666					•		<i>://</i> . €)
: B B B B	F 😣		🏛 💒 🖬	🍝 🏹							
: 9	Date & Time	Bura	Local Number	Remote Numb	. Connected MSN	L.I.	ю	Card	Compress	Notes	<u>^</u>
	23-9-2009 9:37:24	00.03:5	793471026	182638763	3471026	2	98		G.723 High		
Archive Search	23-9-2009 9.03 24	00.02.3	793617181	703076666	3471054	13	98		G.723 High		
	23-9-2009 9:02:22	00:00:4	793618092	\$ 703076699	3471001	12	98		Recorder fax (
Bownload:	22-9-2009 18:09.5	0.00.0	3471034	S6132	S6132	9	98	000000	Empty		
	22-9-2009 17:23.0	00.00.2	793471026	182638763	3471026	13	98		G.723 High		
Download selection	22-9-2009 17:17:0	00:04:3	3471080	\$\$ 3316646	793316646	8	98		0.723 High		
	22-9-2009 17:12.4	00.01:5	793471026	\$ 182638763	3471026	9	98	_	G.723 High		
	22-9-2009 17:06:0	00.02.3	793471000	\$\$ 33488919000	3471022	7	98		G.723 High		
Archives:	22-9-2009 16:48:2	00.16:2	793617181	\$ 3226638300	3471022	1	98		0.723 High		
View Arabine Proweer	22-9-2009 16:39:3	00.04:11	793471000	S3488919000_	3471022	5	98		G.723 High		
	22-9-2009 16:35:3	00.01:1:	793471022	497551155	3471022	4	98		0.723 High		
Select Main Archive	22-9-2009 16:35:0	00.00.0	793471026	\$\$ 497551155	3471000	1	98		G.723 High		
Select Recyle Bin	22-9-2009 16:11:3	00.05:2	793471005	\$ 447810438989_	3471005	6	98		G.723 High		
	22-9-2009 16:07:2	00.16:2	3471038	\$ 703076641	703076666	7	98		0.723 High		
	22-9-2009 15:59.0	00.00.1	793471038	\$ 703076641	3471005	5	98		G.723 High		
	22-9-2009 15:50.0	00:16:1:	793617181	\$ 31786305566	3471054	14	98		G.723 High		
	22-9-2009 15:31:5	00.10.1	793617181	\$ 442089444306_	3471022	1	98		0.723 High		
	22-9-2009 15:28:1	00.00.0	793817181	<u>v</u>	3471054	14	98		G.723 High		•
924 records in database 1 Transf	erred out of 1										

An archive may look like the following:

Archives can be quite large. Therefore you may want to reduce the number of records shown in the list by applying a query as explained in § 5.2

3.3.1 Update Database

There are four different ways to Update the list of recordings. Automatically, Via the menu, Using the shortcut button or Using the tool button.

The function **Update database** retrieves all new records from the Call Recorders

If you selected automatic downloading of recordings, or listing or recordings in Tools -> Options -> Schedule (see also §2.10) the download will be automatically.

Otherwise

- Choose **Action** in the menu.
- Select Update Database.

or



Press Update list of recordings (Update list or recordings shortcut).

The CR Access System keeps track of all records in the database. The Update Database function retrieves only the new records from the Call Recorders.

This function only works when there is a connection to one or more Call Recorders and when the Main Archive is selected. Remote and Closed archives are for Viewing and Play back only.

3.4 Records and Recordings

When updating the list of records manually the recordings are not downloaded yet.

If you want to download one or more of the actual recordings, there are different ways to go about it.

A selection of records can be made of which you want to download the

actual recordings. A record is depicted with the con, the actual recording has not been downloaded. Once the recording of the record

has been downloaded the icon is replaced with the 述 icon. Records

marked to be downloaded later are depicted with the 😎 icon

3.4.1 Download recordings immediately

Downloading a recording can be done in three different ways. Using the shortcut button, using the Tool button or using the Menu.

• Select the records that you want to download the recordings from.

A selection can be made using the PC's mouse and keyboard,

• Select the first record, keep the CRTL key pressed and select the next records,

or

 Select the first record, keep the SHIFT key pressed and select the last record, all records in between the first and the last will be selected as well.

or

• Make a selection using the Search tab. (see § 5)

To start downloading the recordings:

• Choose Action in the menu.

- Choose Transfer to PC.
- Choose Selected records.

or

Press the III (Transfer to PC, Selected records Tool button)

or

 Press the Download selection button)

(Download selection shortcut

The status bar, below the listing will keep you informed about the download action. (see figure below)

925 records in database 1 Transferred out of 1

3.4.2 Mark to download later

It is also possible to mark a selection of records to download the recordings at a later time. See § 3.4.1 and § 5 on selecting and searching) To mark a recording to be downloaded at a later time.

- Select the records you want to download the recordings of.
- Choose Action in the menu.
- Choose Select for transfer to PC.
- Choose Selection.

Or

- Select one or more recordings,
- Right click
- Choose Select for transfer to PC
- Choose Selection.

The marked records can be identified by the 🛃 icon. The actual downloading can be started as follows:

• Either use the 🖾 (transfer to PC, Marked records tool button)

or

- Choose Action in the menu.
- Choose Transfer to PC.
- Choose Marked records.

Or

- Right click
- Choose Transfer to PC
- Choose Marked Records

All records marked with the 🛃 icon the recordings will be downloaded.

NOTE: It is always possible to deselect records.

- Choose Action in the menu.
- Choose Select for transfer to PC.
- Choose Deselect All.
- Or
- Right click
- Choose Select for transfer to PC.
- Choose Deselect All.

3.4.3 Download all recordings

NOTE: Downloading all recordings may take a considerable amount of time, depending on the number of recordings and the duration of the recordings.

There are three different ways to download all recordings.

Press the III (Transfer to PC, All records tool button)

or

- Choose Action in the menu
- Choose Transfer to PC
- Choose All records

or

- Right click
- Choose Transfer to PC
- Choose All records

3.4.4 Removing records

It is possible to delete one or more records. They will be put in the program's 'Recycle Bin'. This is not the Windows Recycle bin.

- Make a selection of records you want to delete.
- Choose Action in the menu.
- Choose Delete selection.

This action can also be performed using the tool button [22] [Delete Selection] or by right clicking and choosing the option Delete Selection.

All selected records will be moved to the 'Recycle Bin' of the program. See § 4.6 for explanation about the 'Recycle Bin'.

In the same way records in the 'Recycle Bin' can be restored to the current archive.

- Make a selection of records that you want to restore.
- Choose Action in the menu.
- Choose Restore selection.

or

• Right click or and choose the option Restore Selection.

NOTE Restored records are moved to the current (read most recently activated) archive.

3.4.5 Play back of recordings

A recording can be played back from the Call Recorder of from the PC. .

There are two options to play back a recording; using the play back section in the Call Recorder Access System, or using the Sound editor.

Play back using the Call Recorder Access System Recorder buttons

- Select the recording
- Press 🔛 (the Play / pause button) to start playback.

When the recording is already downloaded to the PC it will play immediately. A recording that has not been downloaded can be played if there is an enabled network connection with the recorder. The recording will be stored in the cache of the PC. It only takes a moment to download one recording.

Play back in the Sound editor

- Select a recording
- Choose Action from the menu
- Choose Open in Sound Editor
- or
- Select a recording
- Right click
- Choose Open in Sound Editor



3.5 Using the Sound Editor

The Sound Editor displays the audio wave from the recording. It allows you to edit in a copy of the recording, not in the original. The (edited) recording can be saved to disk or sent by e-mail.

Before attaching the file to an e-mail message, the compression will be changed to GSM 6.10.

Use the Audio buttons to play back, pause, 60 sec forward or 60 sec. backward in the recording.

3.5.1 Edit the (copy of) the recording Cut, Copy or Paste a section from the recording by selecting it with the mouse, clicking and dragging. Then

- Choose Edit from the menu
- Choose Cut, Copy, Paste or Delete Selection

🛋 s	ound Editor							×
File	Edit View Tools							
	Undo	Ctrl+Z			-			
	Cut	Ctrl+X		10 10		*		
	Сору	Ctrl+C			2			-
	Paste	Ctrl+V		L V		1	1.01	
	Delete Selection	n Del	The Pa			1 1	n	
	Select All	Ctrl+A			1	10 1		
	Deselect All	Ctrl+N						
10							┉┢╾┫╬┢╂┥ <mark>╧</mark> ╻╗	-
					1.1			
						1 1 1 1 1		
		1		n L		1.1.1		
	de la							
5	0:01.82 00:0	5.48 (0:09.14	00:12:80	00:16.46	00:20.12	00:23.78	-1
C	51							
-								

3.5.2 Zooming in on a file

To zoom in on a recording press the 2 Zoom in tool button. Use the slider at the lower part of the sound Editor to move from the beginning to the end of the recording.

00:10.594	00:11.509	00:12.423	00:13.338	00:14.253	00:15.168	00:16.083	
		2					
ţ,							

3.5.3 Undo action

To undo the last action

Press CTRL + Z

or

- Choose menu Edit
- Choose Undo

Note that only the last action can be undone. Pressing Undo twice will resulting redoing the last action after having undone it.

3.6 Export a selected file

To export a selected file

• Click the Save to Disk tool button

(the Save As dialogue will open. Select a location for the file and give it a name. The file will be saved to in GSM 6.10 codec.)

or

- Choose Menu File (in the sound Editor)
- Choose Export as *.WAV

(the Save As dialogue will open. Select a location for the file and give it a name. The file will be saved to in GSM 6.10 codec.)

3.6.1 E-mail a file

To attach a recording, or the parts of it you did not cut out, to an e-mail message:

• click 🖾 (E-mail tool button).

If you use an e-mail program it will open and the file will be attached to it.

- Select the receiver
- Write your message and send the e-mail.

NOTE: If you use a web based e-mail program like MSN, Hotmail etc. You should first export the file and then attach it to your message.

3.6.2 Export and attach to e-mail

There are two ways to export a file. From the Sound Editor (described above in §3.6) and from the main Menu, described below.

- Select a recording
- Choose Menu Action
- Export as *.WAV
- Choose As Originally recorded or Converted to GSM 6.10 file format



A dialogue opens in which you can specify a file naming scheme and location for the export.

The following tags are allowed in the file name and will be replaced with their content.

Тад	Meaning
%ORI	Original File name
%RN	Remote name
%RP	Remote phone number
%LLN	Local name
%LP	Local Phone number
%D	Date
%X	Duration
%IO	In or Out (direction)

The drop down box contains pre defined and recently used names.

When 'Overwrite an existing file' is not enabled, the file name will be appended with (2), (3) etc. necessary to create unique file names. It is also possible to replace the predefined name partially or completely by a name of your own.

🖬 Export	
Filename:	
8RN %RP %LN %LP %D %X %IO.wav	
Export Directory:	
C:\Documents and Settings\eva\My documents\CallRecorderArchive	rowse
Cverwrite existing files	
OK Cancel	

Click OK

Given you use the predefined name scheme, the file name will look like this: 33488919000_____ 793471000_____ 22-9-2009 16_39_30 00_04_10 I.wav

• Attach the file to your e-mail message as usual.

3.7 Assigning names to recordings

The various properties of records are displayed in the corresponding columns. For a number of properties it is possible to assign a name to a value of that property.

For instance the column 'Remote number' the remote number of the call is displayed if available. In the column 'Name remote number' a name can be assigned to a specific remote number. The program is now able to assign the same name to all records that share the same remote number. If the program does not perform this function automatically the function can be called as follows.

- Choose Action in the menu.
- Choose Complete name fields.

All name fields will be updated where a name can be assigned. For a detailed explanation of the columns of the database see § 2.7.

3.8 Remove encryption

This menu option removes encryption of the selected file(s). The decrypted copy of the recording can be stored on your PC:

- Make a selection of one or any number of recordings
- Choose Action from the Menu
- Choose Remove Encryption
- Enter the PIN Code when prompted to do so

or

- Select one or more recordings
- Right click and
- choose Remove encryption from the pop up menu.

From then on the recordings are no longer protected. If you want to revert to the encrypted format on your PC, you must download the recording again from the recorders. Downloading with over writing only works with a selection of 1.

If you want to forward an encrypted recording as e-mail, you must first store it in decrypted format. It can only then be converted to GSM 6.10 and forwarded as e-mail.

3.9 Send in e-mail

Recordings can be attached to an e-mail message from the menu Action, from the pop up menu or using the tool button.

The recording has to be downloaded to the PC before it can be sent as attachment to an e-mail. The download will start automatically.

- Select a recording
- Go to menu Action -> Send as e-mail
- Wait for the recording to be downloaded and converted to GSM 6.10 format

- Select the receiver of the e-mail from the contacts in your e-mail program
- Write your message
- Send the item.

NOTE. This option does not work if you use web mail, like hotmail, Gmail etc. see § 3.5.1.

or

- click (E-mail tool button).
- Wait for the recording to be downloaded and converted to GSM 6.10 format
- Select the receiver of the e-mail from the contacts in your e-mail program
- Write your message
- Send the item.

Bestand Beegerken Beelg Invoegen Opmaak Extra Acties Help C3 Verzenden C3 Verzenden Aan _e CC BCC_v gnderwerp: Recording made by Vidicode Call Recorder Bijvoegen A Recorded Call WAW (006 kB) Bijvoegen Pate and Time : 28-9-2009 10:37:24 Call Duration : 00:06:28 Internal number : 61280501100	Recording n	nade by Vidi	code Call I	Recorder	- Berio	:ht (Tel	est zond	er opm	iaak)								
Constraint Constraint Ann Ann Constraint BCCL BCCL BCCL BCCL Biyoegen Recording made by Vidcode Call Recorder Biyoegen Recording of Telephone Call Recording of Telephone Call Pate and Time : 28-9-2009 10:06:28 Internal number : fileSesDil00 Incoming or Outgoing I The attached file is an audio recording encoded to GSM 6.10	Bestand Bew	erken Beel <u>d</u>	Invoegen	Opmaa <u>k</u>	Extra	Acties	Help										
Dt bericht is niet verzonden. Aan_L CC BCCL gnderwerp: Recording made by Vidicode Call Recorder Bijvoegen Recording of Telephone Call Recording of Telephone Call Recording of Telephone Call Date and Time : 28-9-2009 10:37:24 Call Duration : 00:06:28 Internal number : 793471005 External Number : 61288501100	🖃 Verzenden 🛛	3 0 ?	🔻 🖄				-	-	AB	I	U	E	8 3	E	ΙΞ	領 新	
Aan _{be} . CC BCC _{be} . Qnderwerp: Recording made by Vidicode Call Recorder Bijvoegen Recording of Telephone Call	Dit bericht is nie	t verzonden.															
CC BCC Qnderwerp: Recording made by Wilcode Call Recorder Bijvoegen Recorded Cal.WAV (806 kB) Bijlageopties Recording of Telephone Call Recording of Telephone Call Recording of Telephone Call Recording of Telephone Call	Aan																
BCC Qnderwerp: Recording made by Vidicode Call Recorder Bijvoegen Recorded Cal.WAV (806 kB) Bijlageopties Recording of Telephone Call	<u>_</u> C																
Opderwerp: Recording made by Widcode Call Recorder Bijvoegen	BCC ₂ .,																
Bijveegen Recorded Cal.WAV (806 kB) Bijlageopties Recording of Telephone Call Date and Time 28-9-2009 10:37:24 Call Duration 00:08:28 Internal number 1793471005 External Number 161288501100 Incoming or Outgoing I The attached file is an audio recording encoded to GSM 6.10	Onderwerp:	Recording m	ade by Vidico	de Call Rec	order												
Recording of Telephone Call Date and Time : 28-9-2009 10:37:24 Call Duration : 00:08:28 Internal number : 793471005 External Number : 61286501100 Incoming or Outgoing : I The attached file is an audio recording encoded to GSM 6.10	Bijvoegen	Recorder	e Call.WAV (8	06 kB)											Bijla	geoptie	s
Date and Time : 28-9-2009 10:37:24 Call Duration : 00:08:28 Internal number : 733471005 External Number : 61288501100 Incoming or Outgoing : I The attached file is an audio recording encoded to GSM 6.10	Ŧ		- C Talas	have C											-		~
Date and Time : 28-9-2009 10:37:24 Call Duration : 00:08:28 Internal number : 733471005 External Number : 61288501100		Recording	or letet	none ci													
Call Duration : 00:08:28 Internal number : 793471005 External Number : 61288501100 Incoming or Outgoing : I The attached file is an audio recording encoded to GSM 6.10	Date and T	<i>lime</i>		: 3	28-9-2	009 1	0:37:2	4									
Internal number : 793471005 External Number : 61286501100 Incoming or Outgoing : I The attached file is an audio recording encoded to GSM 6.10	Call Durat	ion		: 1	00:08:	28											
External Number : 61288501100 Incoming or Outgoing : I The attached file is an audio recording encoded to GSM 6.10	Internal r	number			793471	.005											
Incoming or Outgoing : I The attached file is an audio recording encoded to GSM 6.10	External N	lumber		: 3	612885	501100											
The attached file is an audio recording encoded to GSM 6.10	Incoming o	or Outgoin	g	:	I												
The attached file is an audio recording encoded to GSM 6.10	200 DO 0	21 21821 I	8 1		100				100200								
	Ine attacr	ned Ille 1	s an auc	ilo reci	oraing	y enco	aea to	GSM	6.10								
																	1

3.10 Fax converter

In the special version of the Call Recorder Access System one of the options is that it can convert fax recordings back to images. These images can be viewed with the built in Fax Viewer.

There are fax recordings that can not be converted; 28k8 high speed faxes and colour faxes.

For a recording to be converted to a fax image, it has to be downloaded to the PC first, this automatically happens when you select a fax recording and press the View fax button.

Either select the recording and click the View Fax button 🕮 in the short cut button bar.

Or select the recordings you want to convert

- Choose Fax in the menu
- Choose Convert to image
- Choose Selected Recordings

The selected fax recordings will be downloaded and converted into images. The fax Viewer opens.

3.10.1 View Faxes

The fax viewer allows to view all converted faxes in the database.



To browse to other faxes in the database, use 1 and 2.

To browse through the pages of a fax, use **3** and **4** To rotate a fax, use **5**

To fit the fax image to the window or reset the zoom, use **6** To zoom in and out , use **7** and **8**.

To print a fax, use 9

To save a fax as a .tiff image, use **10**.

4 Managing your archives

The Call Recorder Access software can work with up to 250 Call Recorders of different models which can each handle up to 30 telephone lines. Therefore the archives may soon become very large.

Archives can be managed using the Archive menu. The options in the menu are: View Archive browser, Archive statistics, Export table to CSV, Export Archives to disk, Remote archives, Add the currently opened Archive to CD image, Delete the Archive, Recovery, Build CD Archives, Import Call Recorder CD.

The paragraphs below will explain how to work with the Archives.



The Archive browser can also be opened using the shortcut button

View Archive Browser

4.1 The Archive Browser

The Archive Browser is useful to work with more than one archive. It helps to find archives quickly.

The Archive browser has four standard directories: The Main archive, The Closed Archives, Remote Archives and Recycle Bin.

The Main Archive is the Working archive.

When you close an Archive and start a new one, the Closed Archive will show up in the list of closed archives.

Remote Archives can be either created by yourself or by others, placed somewhere on the network. To be able to connect to these Remote Archives a link should be made. See § 4.5 for a description.

💰 Archive Browser	
 The Main Archive Archive 16-9-2009 The Closed Archives Archive 19-6-2009 until 22-7-2009 Archive 22-7-2009 until 16-9-2009 Archive 25-9-2008 Archive 7-4-2008 until 25-9-2008 Remote Archives The Recycle Bin Recycle Bin 	

In the example above the Archive started on 16-09-2009 is open.

4.2 To open a new archive

When you have installed the software a new archive is made. The archive is called 'Archive ' + date, e.g. 'Archive 19-3-2008'.

When starting a new Archive, the previous Archive will be transferred to Closed Archives and it will be given a logical name. For instance: Archive 16-09-2009 until 2-10-2009.

A new Archive can only be started as follows:

- Open the File menu
- Choose New Archive

A dialogue opens in which the name and location of the new Archive can be specified.

New Archive	×
Name of new archive	
Archive 2-10-2009	
Parent Directory	
C:\Documents and Settings\eva\Mijn documenten\CallRecorderArchives\	Browse
OK Cancel	

	Coll Recorder Access System	
	Shall we rename the old folder from C: [Documents and Settings [CalRecorderArchives]Archive 16-9-2009] to C: [Documents and Settings [CalRecorderArchives]Archive 1-9-2009 until 2-10-2009]?	
I		
	(<u>ves</u>) No	

The old Archive will be closed and the system will ask for your confirmation to rename it. The first date in the new name will be the first day after the last day of the previous Closed Archive. If you do not want the name of the Archive to change, click No.

4.3 To begin a new archive at an earlier date

It is possible to reset the timeframe for an archive to any desired value. If you decide that the new archive should contain every recording from 1-1-2009, you can start the new archive at that date.

A new Archive can only be started as follows:

- Open the File menu
- Choose New Archive

A dialogue opens in which the name and location of the new Archive can be specified. Rename the Archive with the first date you want the Archive to contain.

NOTE: Before you download the listing of recordings in this new Archive, you have to reset the timeframe for the recorders you want to retrieve data from.

ZNew Archive	×
Name of new archive	
Archive 2-10-2009	
Parent Directory	
C:\Documents and Settings\eva\Mijn documenten\CallRecorderArchives\	Browse
OK Cancel	

4.3.1 Reset Timeframe

It is important to reset the timeframe before you retrieve any data from the recorders. You must reset the timeframe for every recorder you are working with.

To reset the timeframe:

Choose Tools,

- Choose Options
- Choose the FTP Profiles
- Select the recorder you want to reset the timeframe of
- Click Edit
- Click 'Reset timeframe

🖌 Edit		×
Recorder Name IP Name or IP Address	Janything2 192.168.0.40	ID: 9B
FTP ID FTP Password Port #	0000 xxxxx 21	Reset timeframe
ОК	Cancel	

A calendar opens in which the new first date of the timeframe can be set.

- Set the date and click OK in the calendar dialogue
- Click OK in the Edit dialogue
- Click Apply in the Options dialogue

Having gone through these steps you can now download the data to the

Archive by either clicking the Tool button or choosing the Action menu and the option Update database.

4.4 Closed Archives

When you have opened a new archive, your earlier archive has become a 'Closed Archive'. On the Archive Browser tab, you can find a list of closed archives (if there are any).

🖌 Archive Browser	
 The Main Archive Archive 16-9-2009 The Closed Archives Archive 19-6-2009 until 22-7-2009 Archive 22-7-2009 until 16-9-2009 Archive 25-9-2008 Archive 7-4-2008 until 25-9-2008 Remote Archives The Recycle Bin Recycle Bin 	

• Click on the Archive icon to view a closed Archive.

The data will be visible in the main window of the Call Recorder Access System. The Archive is still closed, meaning that no records can be added.

4.4.1 To re open a closed Archive:

• Choose Set current Archive as working archive from the Archive menu.

Be aware that if an old Archive is re opened and set as Working Archive, the recordings made between the last day of the old archive and the current date will not be in the archive.

Without setting the closed Archive as working archive it is still possible to use it.

Download a (selection of) recording(s) to the PC (see § 3.4.1) and play it back (see § 3.4.5), send it by e-mail (see § 3.6.1),

4.5 Remote Archives

Remote Archives are stored outside your PC. They are not different from any other archive, but they are 'read only'.

One obvious way of using a remote archive, and the reason it is named so, is by placing an archive on a network location. The archive then is maintained from one user's PC and the other users can access it 'read only', just to find and listen to recordings.

4.5.1 Link to remote Archive

e Archive Action View Fax Tools Help			
Set current archive as Working Archive	vidicode		
Archive Statistics Export Table to CSV Export archive to disk	Name : Telephone : 582574777	(m	-2/40
Remote Archives	Remote is my Main Archive		
Add the currently open Archive to the CD image Delete this Archive Recovery	Add link to Archive Browser Clear link from Archive Browser	* =	
Build CD Archive Import Call Recorder CD	Ourati Local Numbe	er Remote Number	Connect

- Open Archives in the menu
- Choose Remote Archives
- Choose Add link to Archive Browser.

A window will open in which you can select the Archive you wish to connect to.

Connect to the archive by clicking on the icon. The data in the Archive will now be shown in the main window of the Call Recorder Access System.

4.5.2 Export an Archive

Another way of using remote archives is by exporting Closed Archives to a mass storage device, a network server or to the hard disk of the PC. The link to the exported archive will be added to your list of remote archives automatically.

• Choose Export Archive to disk from the Archive menu A dialogue opens in which the location for the export can be selected.

Click OK

The Exported Archive is now added to Remote Archives in the Archive Browser.

Choose Directory to export the Archive	to 🔀
 C:\ Documents and Settings eva Mijn documenten CallRecorderArchives Archive 1-09-2009 Archive 19-6-2009 until 22-7-2009 Archive 2-10-2009 until 2-10-2009 Archive 22-7-2009 until 16-9-2009 Archive 25-9-2008 Archive 7-4-2008 until 25-9-2008 bin CDB uild MAIL WAVE 	
	Cancel
≝ve: ⊈n: [\\Vidicodeserver1\DataN]	ОК
g: [\\Vidicodeserver1\DataQ] ↓ [\\Vidicodeserver1\DataU]	
v: [\\Vidicodeserver1\DataV]	

4.6 The Recycle Bin

The Recycle Bin is like the Windows Recycle Bin. All deleted records and recordings from archives are placed in the Recycle Bin. The Recycle Bin looks like any other archive, recordings can be played in the same way as in a normal archive. Erroneously deleted records can be restored to the current archive as follows.

- Make a selection of records you want to restore.
- Choose Action in the menu.
- Choose Restore selection.

NOTE: Restored records are moved to the Working Archive.

Recordings deleted from the Recycle Bin are permanently lost.

5 Search and sort

To be able to find a (selection of) record(s) quickly, the application has extended search and sort possibilities.

5.1 Sorting the listing

All records in the database are sorted according to date and time as a standard. The sort can be reversed by clicking the head of the column.

- Click on the head of another column to sort the database according to that columns property.
- Click the column head again to reverse the sort.

5.2 Searching for records

The larger the call database, the more important the search function becomes.

Open the Search tab to define your query.



The obvious properties to use in a query are: Date and Time, Telephone number and Name.

5.2.1 Search by Date and / or Call Duration The properties for a Date and Time can be set by clicking the + in front of it and selecting the criteria you need.

_	-			_			2-10-
Archive		Sea	arch				2-10-
					0		2-10-
- Date & Tir	пе						2-10-
_	All D	ates	;		-		2-10-
From:	1 - 1	-20	DO		•		
To:	•	1	janu	iari 2	2000		₽
From:	ma	di	wo	do	vr	za	zo
To:	27 3	28 4	29 5	30 6	31 7	1 8	2 9
Call Duratio	10	11	12	13	14	15	16
	17	18	19	20	21	22	23
	24	25	26	27	28	29	30
+ Telenhon	31	1	2	3	4	5	6
Contraction Today: 16-10-2009							

There are two ways to define a query according to date.

In the drop box a number of predefined date intervals is displayed.

• Select an interval and click **OK** to execute the query.

Another option would be to define a date range by setting a 'from' and a 'to' date in the calendars.

- Click the arrow in the drop box 'From'
- Select a From date in the calendar.
- Click the arrow in the drop box 'To
- Select a To date in the calendar.
- Click **Search** to execute the query.

Alternatively, enter the date in the From and To boxes and click Search, or further define your query using Telephone number, name or other options.

In the calendars the current date is circled in red.

To refine your query according to Call Duration enter the range of seconds (e.g. 120 – 180 for 2 to 3 minutes etc.)

5.2.2 Search by Telephone number

There are 3 ways to search by Telephone number; Remote number, Local number or connected MSN.

- Enter the Telephone number you want to search for
- Click Search

Or further define your query using Name and / or Other properties.

5.2.3 Search by Name

There are 3 ways to search by Name; name of Remote, Name Local Telephone and name connected MSN.

- Enter the Name you want to search for
- Click Search

Or further define your query using or Other properties.

5.2.4 Search by Other properties

There is a number of other properties to use or refine the query by; Notes, CallRecorder Name, Channel Name, Incoming or Outgoing, Recording type.

- Enter a word or words in the Notes field you want to search for
- Click Search

Or further define your query using one or more properties .

- Choose a Call Recorder from the list in the drop box
- Click Search

Or further define your query using one or more properties.

- Enter the Channel number
- Click Search

Or further define your query using one or more properties.

- Choose Incoming or Outgoing
- Click Search

Or further define your query using one or more properties.

• Select a recording type from the drop box.

Archive	Search	
To:	23:59:59	
Call Durati 123-180	on in sec.	
+ Telepho	ne Number	
± Name		
= Other pr	operties	
Notes	_	
CallRecord	ier Name	
	-	
Channel N	umber	
Incoming	or Outgoing	
	•	
Recording	type	
		
All Teleph Calls not Calls Ans From Aud Message:	none Calls answered wered and Recorded lio input or Micropho s on Answering mac	
Recorded	raxes	•

On 'Recording type' a recording type can be selected to further narrow down the search results. All Telephone Calls, Calls not answered, Calls Answered and Recorded, From Audio input or Microphone, messages on Answering machine or Recorded faxes.

Incoming or outgoing calls can be selected, as well as microphone recordings or answering machine messages.

• Click **Cancel your Query** to return to the main archive.

6 Archiving recordings on CD's

The CR Access System has a special feature to classify archives for CD backup purposes and an integrated CD burner module. The archives are referred to as 'CD Archives'. CD Archives are not necessarily archives on CD rather than archives whose size is limited to guarantee that they can be copied to CD. CD Archives are stored on the hard disk of your PC. CD archives have a different structure and are therefore limited to 12000 entries.

Quite often when you want to place an archive on CD it must be spread across multiple CD's. The software will therefore create several databases. This will allow you to open the CD's one by one as a complete archive from the software. It is not necessary to copy them all back to the PC.

CD archives can be used for other purposes. You could create larger sub archives to fit on DVD, or you could copy the archive to another medium such as a memory card.

The most important feature of CD Archives is that their size is monitored not to exceed the maximum size of a CD recordable. If the size of a CD Archive nears the maximum size of a CD the program will create a next CD Archive, up to a maximum of 10 archives.

6.1 Add recordings to CD Archives

There are several ways to add recordings to the CD archives: Add a selection such as the currently selected recording. Make a query, then add the archive, which will only add the query Add the full archive, usually as a full back up

To add a selection of recordings to the CD Archive:

- Make a selection of recordings you want to add to the CD Archive.
- Click Add to CD Archive Tool button 🙆.

or

- Open the Archive menu
- Choose Build CD Archive.
- Choose Add Selection.

Ø V	idicode	Call Re	cord	er Ac	cess S	ystem	- Arc	hi	ve 2-10-2009 until 2-10-
File	Archive	Action	View	Fax	Tools	Help			
	Set cu	irrent arc	hive as	s Work	ing Arc	nive			vidico
	View /	Archive B	rowser						
	Archiv	e Statist/	ics						Name :
- (Expor	t Table to	o CSV						Telephone : 8000230278
	Expor	t archive	to disk						
	Remo	te Archiv	es				I	•	
	Add ti	he curren	tly ope	n Arch	nive to t	he CD in	nage		
:	Delete	e this Ard	hive						L 🖂 🔓 🗸 🛱 🛽
	Recov	/ery					I	▶	
	Build (CD Archiv	e					×	Erase new CD Archives
	Impor	t Call Red	order (CD					Add Selection
						16-10-2	2009 12	<u>::</u> :	Add Complete Archive
A	rchive	S	earch				000 40		Burn CD

To add a query to the CD archive:

- Make a query.
- Click Add to CD Archive Tool button 🕑.
- or
 - Open the Archive menu
 - Choose Build CD Archive.
 - Choose Add Complete Archive.

To add queries from several archives to the CD archive open the Archive browser, select another archive and repeat the actions:

NOTE As is the case in the current archive the program does not monitor the files copied to the CD Archives. It is therefore possible to add the same recordings to the CD Archives twice!

6.2 View CD Archives

CD Archives are very much like normal archives. As long as the CD Archives are on your hard disk these archives can be opened and viewed as follows.

- Choose File in the menu.
- Choose Archive on CD.
- Choose Open Database on CD.
- Select folder CD0 to CD9.
- Open the archive in the selected folder.

In the CD Archive it is only possible to view the data of the recordings. It is not possible to play recordings from a CD Archive. Only when the CD Archive is copied to a CD recordable the recordings can be played. If the CD Archive has already been copied to CD the archive can be opened as follows:

- Choose File in the menu.
- Choose Archive on CD.
- Select Open database on existing CD.

A dialogue similar to the Working archive dialogue appears in which the archive on CD can be selected and opened.

6.3 Make back-up on CD

The CD Archives as they are made by the program will always fit on your CD recordable (see also the following paragraph). To copy the CD Archives to CD:

- Choose Archive in the menu.
- Choose Build CD Archive.
- Choose Burn CD

You will see the following:

CD burner tool	X
HL-DT-ST DVDRAM GSA-4	160B 🗨
CD Build Statistics	
CD: Total bytes on I	CD Status
CD0 635 Mb	Pending
CD1 302 Mb	Pending
CD2 Empty	Nothing to do
CD3 Empty	Nothing to do
CD4 Empty	Nothing to do
CD5 Empty	Nothing to do
CD6 Empty	Nothing to do
CD7 Empty	Nothing to do
CD8 Empty	Nothing to do
CD9 Empty	Nothing to do
Free on CD in burner	702 МЬ
CD Label	Call Recorder CD(#) of 21-3-2008
Create subdirectory to ad	ld more files in future
Name of subdirectory	
	,
Check CD in burner	Burn CD 0
Make another batch	Quit
Ready to make CD	

In the example above the CD Archive is for only 2 CD's. The user has already clicked the Button 'Check CD in burner' and the software reports in the 'Status' line it is ready to make the CD.

• Now click the button 'Burn CD 0'.

The burning process will start. The status column will keep you informed about the phase of the burning and the progress bar will show you the progress. When the first CD is finished it will open the CD drive and prompt you to insert the next CD. This will repeat until all CD's are finished. Since the software takes care of the progress, you cannot make more CD's until you click the button 'Make another Batch'.

The CD burner can also handle small back-up archives that you may want to place on a sub directory on the CD. This option will only appear when only one CD is to be made.

- Select the option
- Enter the name of the subdirectory on the CD.

You can add one or more archives to the same CD at any time before actually burning the CD.

6.4 To clear the CD Archives

It is important to clear the old archives after making the CD's. This will help you to avoid duplications:

- Choose Archive in the menu.
- Choose Build CD Archive.
- Choose Erase new CD Archives

Because of the risk of duplicates if you do not keep track of the contents of the CD Archives, in every session the first time you add something to CD Archives from earlier sessions, a warning will be displayed.

6.5 Setting the size of the CD Archives

Because there are differences in CD recordable storage capacity the maximum size of the CD Archives can be set to a desired value.

- Open the **Tools** menu
- Choose Options.
- Select the Security and CD's tab.

In **Building CD Archives** you can set the **Maximum megabytes on CD** value. Standard this value is set to 700 Mb.

Building CD Archives	
Maximum megabytes on CD	667

6.6 Import Call Recorder CD

This refers to CD's made by a Call Recorder with an integrated CD drive.

It is possible to import recordings from a Call Recorder CD into the Archive.

NOTE: The CD must have a 'directory' created on it by a Call Recorder.

• Choose Archive in the menu.

• Select Import Call Recorder CD.

A new dialogue will open in which the recordings on the CD can be selected.

- Select a recording
- click Open.

The selected recording will be imported in the archive you are working with at that moment.

NOTE: It is not possible to import a selection of recordings.

7 Encrypted recordings

All Vidicode Call Recorders have the option to store recordings in an encrypted format. This is always done using the so called Crypto Card, which is an IC card, very similar to a credit card.



To decrypt and play the recordings a card from the same set is required. To open that card for decryption a PIN Code must be entered.

The encryption is considered safe and hard to break. The security level can be compared with the security of electronic banking systems.

There are several encryption systems with slightly different purposes, such as privacy protection, network security and evidence of authenticity. There is no difference between them for the Software.

The CR Access System will automatically recognise encrypted recordings and display the following warning: "CryptoCard needed but not found"

7.1 Configuration for decryption

To play encrypted recordings the following is needed:

• A chip card reader installed on the PC

- A Crypto Card with the same number as used in the recorder
- The PIN Code of the card

Most Chip Card readers are for connection to the USB port. A compatible card reader can be ordered from your Vidicode dealer as part number 1359.

Other card readers may work as well. They must be compatible with the ISO 7816 T=1 protocol. It is recommended to install the drivers of the card reader before connecting the reader.

The software will only load the drivers for the card reader after you enabled this in the program options:

- Select Tools from the Menu
- Select Options
- Choose Security and CD's
- On Crypto Card functions, enable 'Use Card Reader'

The reason this must be enabled is that, when no card reader is connected the software may take a long time to boot because it searching for the reader.

7.2 To play a recording using the Crypto Card

The recording will play as usual, but first prompt you for the PIN Code.

S Your PINCode		
Please enter your 4 digit PINCo	ode	XXXX
	Cancel	Apply

Various errors may occur:

- You are using a card that does not match the recording
- You entered the wrong PIN Code
- A wrong PIN Code has been used 4 times and therefore the card is blocked, and has to be unlocked

In case this happens you will be informed with the appropriate error message and instructions.

One of the CryptoCard settings in Program Options is the timeout of the PIN Code in minutes. When working with many recordings from the same set of cards you do not want to enter the PIN Code every time. The software will use the same PIN Code but it will expire when you do not use it for a certain number of minutes.

7.3 To store a recording in decrypted format

Recordings can be stored in a decrypted format on your PC:

- Make a selection of one or any number of recordings
- Choose Action from the Menu
- Choose Remove Encryption
- Enter the PIN Code when prompted to do so

From then on the recordings are no longer protected. If you want to revert to the encrypted format on your PC, you must download the recording again from the recorders. Downloading with over writing only works with a selection of 1.

If you want to forward an encrypted recording as e-mail, you must first store it in decrypted format. It can only then be converted to GSM 6.10 and forwarded as e-mail.

8 Charts and Tables

The software has a Charts and Tables option to analyze the telephone traffic.

- Open the Tools menu
- Select Charts and Tables

or

• Click the Tool bar button 📶

A dialog will open in which you can specify what kind of information you want to display. The displayed information will be about the entire database, or about a pre defined selection. Learn more about how to make a selection in § 5.2

Charts and tables				
File				
Call Duration	-	Create		
Call Duration				
Time distribution during day	J32			3471001_
 Local Number Remote Number 	092	- e	318558800	3471001

The options are: Call duration, Wait before answer, Time distribution during day, Local number, Remote number.

- Choose one of the options
- Click Create

The example in the picture below is the distribution in time over the day of all office calls in a certain period as a Stacked bar chart.

There are three different display options: Stacked bar chart, Clustered bar chart or Table.

• Open File in the Charts and Tables window and make your choice.

The charts show:

- Incoming calls answered
- Outgoing calls answered
- Incoming calls unanswered
- Outgoing calls unanswered



The information displayed by the chart can show different aspects of call behaviour directly and problems apparent if the input data is properly selected.

The information displayed can also be printed or saves as a .csv file, which can then, in turn, be opened in an Excel sheet.

💰 Charts and tables				
Eile				
Options Chart V	Save image	Create		
Table 🕨 Quit	Print	Table		

- Select Chart from the File menu
- Choose Save image or Print...

Or

- Select Table from the File menu
- Choose Export table to csv or Print..

The image can be saved in a number of standard file formats in a directory you choose. The .csv file can be stored in a directory of your choice as well.

9 Other Program options

A number of options has not been described yet, because they have a function not directly related to archiving recordings or play back of recordings.

9.1 File menu

All options in the file menu have been described.

New Archive can be found in § 4.2.

Open Archive is described in § 4.4.1.

The options are to open the Working Archive, or an Old Archive § 4.4. The section Archive on CD is described in § 6

9.1.1 Print list of recordings

The File menu also has an option **Print list of recordings**.

- Make a selection of recordings as described in § 5.2
- Choose Print list of recordings
- Select the printer you want it to be printed by

The list will be an image of the list you see on screen.

9.2 Archive menu

View Archive browser is described in § 4.1 Export table to .csv is described in § Export Archive to Disk is described in § 4.5.2 Remote Archives is described in § 4.5 Add currently open Archive to CD image is described in § 6 Build CD Archives is described in § 6.1 Import Call Recorder CD is described in §6.6

9.2.1 Archive statistics

This option gives information on the currently selected Archive As shown in the figure below.

Statistics	
Selected Archive Statistics Archive 2-10-2009 until 2-10-2009 Number of Records: 2074 Number of Files: 5 Total Bytes: 1445736 Recording Time: 0.16:37 Sufficient diskspace to create CD's? Yes	Disk Space and Recording Time Disk Free Space: 43831 MB 12015 Hours Total Disk Space: 68001 MB 18641 Hours Current Archive Disk Info Selected Drive C:\ Disk Type: Fixed drive Disk Labet: Disk Fie System: NTFS Disk Serial #: 9073-3A26
CD Build Statistics CD: Total bytes on CD CD0 758968 CD1 0 CD2 0 CD3 0 CD4 0 CD5 0 CD6 0 CD7 0 CD8 0 CD9 0	Recycle Bin Statistics Number of Records: 1 Number of Files: 0 Total Bytes: 61440 Recording Time: 0:00:00

9.2.2 Delete this Archives

With this option an entire Archive can be deleted. A dialogue will open to ask if you are quite sure you want to delete an entire archive. The recordings on the call recorder will still be there, it is just the listing of the recordings and the recordings you may have downloaded to your PC that will be deleted.

9.2.3 Recovery

Use this option if the call listing database (archive.mdb) has become corrupted and has been replaced with an empty one. This function restores the call listing from the available recordings in the sub directories 1 up to 31. Records that have not been downloaded before can not be restored this way.

9.3 The View menu

The view menu has the options:

9.3.1 Toolbar

• enable this to be able to see and use the toolbar



9.3.2 Left Area

• Enable this to see the Archive and Search tab in the left area.



9.3.3 Network communication details

Enable this option to see the network communication details at the bottom of the main window.



9.3.4 Move to system tray.

Moves the program to the Windows System tray. The program is active, but invisible until you restore it by clicking the icon in the System tray.



10 On Line Product Update

Like most software products the CR Access System can be updated on line to the latest version.

From the menu select 'Help' and 'On Line Product Update'.

The update dialogue will open. Click 'Check for Updates'. You will see something like this:

Software Update	There is a new update for you to downlo Current version: 2.02.0003 New Version: 2.03.0006 v2.3.6 * New archive management * CD burning * other bug fixes v2.2.5 v2.2.3 * Vista compatible * other improvements v2.1.77 v2.1.58	ad!
		Check for updates
vidicode		Execute Update
		Exit

Click 'Execute Update' when you want to install the update.

11 Acknowledgements

Use of the CR Access System in combination with a certain number of Call Recorders bears a certain reasonability with it. Below you will find a discussion about this subject and our view upon using the program.

11.1 Privacy

When recording telephone conversations the privacy of your conversation partner must be considered.

In some countries there is an obligation to notify your conversation partner of the recording. Check your national legal obligations on this and other issues concerning the use of the CR Access System.

In the United States, the Federal government requires that only one person involved in a conversation must know the call is being recorded. However, each state has its own legislation. The vast majority of states have laws complying with the Federal 'one party' requirement. A few states, e.g. Florida, do require both parties to be aware the call is being recorded.

Call Recorders can comply both with the one party or two party requirements. One party simply means the person with the Call Recorder knows the call is being recorded. Compliance is made with two party requirements by sounding a notification tone during the call.

11.2 Liability

Recorded calls can be of vital importance to companies or other organizations. We cannot guarantee the correct functioning of the program under all circumstances. We deny any responsibility for the loss of information or other damages due to the use of the CR Access System.

12 Index

Α

Acknowledgements, 65 Archive, 27 Archive Browser, 24, 39, 42, 44

В

back-up, 7, 52, 54 buttons, 8, 9, 22, 23, 31, 32

С

CD Archives, 9, 20, 39, 50, 51, 52, 54, 61 add recordings, 50 create, 50 size, 54 view, 51 Charts, 59 Closed Archives, 24, 39, 40, 42, 44 Configuration, 8, 12, 56 Connections, 12 CryptoCard, 18, 20, 56, 58

D

Data Storage, 20 Database update, 27 Display, 8, 18 Download recordings, 28

Ε

Edit, 19, 32, 33, 42 E-mail, 34, 37 Encrypted recordings, 56 Export, 33, 34, 39, 44, 60, 61

F

Fax, 9, 15, 16, 17, 37, 38 Fax converter, 37 FTP, 13, 14, 15, 16, 42 FTP Profile, 13, 42

I

icons, 10, 27
Index, 67
installation, 11, 22
Introduction, 7

L

Language, 13 Lay-out, 23 Liability, 65 Link, 15, 16, 44 Log, 15

Μ

Main Archive, 24, 26, 28, 39 Menu, 8, 13, 15, 22, 26, 28, 34, 36, 57, 58 Move to system tray., 63

Ν

Network, 15, 16, 20, 63

0

on CD, 7, 50, 51, 52, 54, 61

Ρ

Password, 14, 19 Play back, 8, 28, 31 Privacy, 65 Product Update, 64

R

Recorder, 7, 8, 12, 13, 14, 15, 16, 17, 18, 20, 21, 27, 31, 37, 39, 43, 44, 48, 54, 55, 61, 65 remove, 17 Recordings, 28 assign name to, 35 download, 28 download later, 29 play, 31 remove, 30 Records, 28 Records and Recordings, 28 Recycle Bin, 45 remote archive, 24, 26, 43, 44 Remote Archives, 24, 26, 39, 43, 44, 61

S

Schedule, 20, 27 Searching, 46 Security, 18, 54, 57 Sorting, 46 Sound Editor, 9, 31, 32, 34

Т

Tables,59 The Recycle Bin,24,45 Timeframe,17,41 Toolbar,62

U

Update Database, 22, 27, 28

V

View CD Archives, 51